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At the Sunday Morning Service, March 10th, at St. George’s Church in Ayer’s Cliff, 
Rev. Barb Wintle  presented Rev. Gabriel Kwenga with the Home Communion Kit 
she had received when she was ordained in 2001…now being retired she wanted 
her friend Deacon Gabriel to have it to help carry on God’s work.

Why Are We Here? An Evening with Mary Jo Leddy.  Dr. 
Mary Jo Leddy was the guest speaker at this year’s annual 
general meeting of the Church Society of the Diocese of 
Quebec. The meeting and talk took place in the Cathe-
dral of the Holy Trinity on Friday, April 26. Dr. Leddy is an 
eminent Canadian theologian, refugee advocate, and au-
thor. She spoke about her latest book: Why Are We Here? 
A Meditation on Canada. That book was released earlier 
this year and had been the focus of one of the cathedral 
parish’s Lenten small groups. The evening concluded with 
a cocktail dînatoire. Photo James Sweeny

 At the spring meet-
ing of the Diocesan Executive 
Council (DEC), the Bishop 
announced that it was his 
intention to appoint a Dioc-
esan Missioner for Commu-
nications. This position was 
confirmed by the DEC. The 
duties of this position will 
include, editing the Quebec 
Diocesan Gazette, managing 
the web site and other social 
media. 

 Bishop Bruce in an 
email to me in late March, 
stated that he wants to move 
to “the next generation of 
individuals serving our dio-
cese as editor, archivist and 
registrar” 

 This was definitely 
not of my choice.  I have 

enjoyed my 14 years as editor 
and more than 25 as Registrar 
and would have been happy 
to continue serving our Dio-
cese in these capacities for a 
few more years.  

 Matt Townsend, who 
works 30 hours a week as 
supervisor editorial, for the 
Anglican Journal will now, 
in addition, be the Quebec 
Diocesan Missioner for Com-
munications remaining based 
in Halifax, Nova Scotia.  

 He was invited to the 
DEC to made a presentation 
to the members regarding 
his proposed communica-
tion policy. He begins his 
diocesan position July 1, and 
his first issue as editor of the 
Quebec Diocesan Gazette,(vol 

126 no 1) the oldest Anglican 
publication under the same 
publisher in Canada, will be 
in September.

 It has been great 
working with the regular 
columnists to the paper: Meb 
Reisner, Louisa Blair, Maire-
Sol Gaudreau and of course 
Guylain Caron, who faithfully 
translates the bishop’s letter.  
I also want to acknowledge 
all those who have sent in 
parish news and photos. We 
are a very large diocese and 
without your contributions 
we would not know of events 
and happenings in our scat-
tered parishes.

 Thanks for the good 
times. 
 Jim Sweeny
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MESSAGE FROM THE BISHOP

+ Bruce+ Bruce

Summer transitions
 Summer is often a time of transition, 
and as we head into the summer months I’d like 
to highlight two notable changes among those 
involved the life and work of our church.
 
 This July will mark the conclusion of the 
ministry of Fred Hiltz as archbishop and primate 
of the Anglican Church of Canada, a role in 
which he has faithfully served since his election 
to that office by the General Synod in 2007.
 
 The primate of our church has a num-
ber of responsibilities. He or she is the Anglican 
Church of Canada’s national spokesperson, inter-
national ambassador, ecumenical and interfaith representative, 
chair of the General Synod, and pastor to the bishops, to name 
a few. Perhaps the primate’s most important role, however, is (to 
quote from the General Synod’s canon on the primacy) to “lead 
the Anglican Church of Canada in discerning and pursuing the 
mission of God.” 

 It’s a sweeping and daunting ministry and mandate, but 
Archbishop Fred has indeed helped our church better under-
stand and participate in God’s mission in and for the world, and 
has done so through some challenging times.

 Chief among these is the manner in which Archbishop 
Fred has led our church in our acceptance of responsibility for 
our part in the Indian residential schools system. His unwaver-
ing commitment to reconciliation with Indigenous Canadians—
and especially Indigenous Anglicans—has helped create the 
conditions for the emergence of a self-determining Indigenous 
church.
 
 Archbishop Fred has also been a steadfast friend of the 
Diocese of Quebec, and we’ve been delighted to welcome him 
to our part of the Anglican Church of Canada no fewer than five 
times in just the past three years.
 
 It’s a great honour that he will visit us again on one of 
his final pastoral visits as primate before his retirement. Arch-
bishop Fred will be the honoured guest later this month when 
the Parish of Gaspé celebrates its two-hundredth anniversary.
 
 I’ve had the privilege of serving with him as a member 
of the General Synod’s national staff and more recently as a fel-
low bishop, and have come to know him as a loving disciple 
of Jesus Christ who wants nothing more than for “our beloved 
church” (as he is so fond of calling it) to be as faithful and en-
gaged as it can in revealing God’s kingdom across this vast coun-
try.
 
 Another important ministry that is concluding this sum-
mer is that of James Sweeny as interim editor of the Diocesan 
Gazette. Jim has served as interim editor since 2015. He was 
also editor of our venerable diocesan newspaper for a decade 
beginning in the early 2000s.    

 The Diocesan Gazette has been publishing continuously 
since 1894, making it one of the oldest church publications 
in Canada. This newspaper remains the single most effective 
means for reaching the Anglican faithful of eastern and central 
Quebec, and I’m grateful for Jim’s commitment to ensuring that 
the Diocesan Gazette has hit the presses and been delivered 
across the diocese without fail during his watch.
 
 The Diocesan Gazette and the Anglican Journal will take 
their usual summer publishing hiatus during July and August, 
with both publications returning in September. 
 
In the meantime, I pray that your summer will include times of 
rest, recreation, refreshment, and renewal.

Transitions estivales
 L’été est souvent une période de tran-
sition et à l’approche des mois plus doux, je 
voudrais souligner deux changements notables 
à venir chez des personnes très impliquées dans 
la vie et le travail de notre église.

 Juillet verra arriver à sa conclusion le 
ministère de Fred Hiltz en tant qu’archevêque 
et primat de l’Église anglicane du Canada, rôle 
qu’il a fidèlement rempli depuis son élection à 
ce poste par le Synode général en 2007.

 Le primat de notre église a un bon 
nombre de responsabilités. Il (elle) est le 
porte-parole national de l’Église anglicane du 

Canada, notre ambassadeur international, notre représentant 
œcuménique et interconfessionnel, président du Synode général 
et pasteur des évêques, pour n’en énumérer que quelques-unes. 
Cependant, le rôle le plus important du primat consiste peut-
être (pour citer le canon du Synode général sur la primauté) à « 
diriger l’Église anglicane du Canada dans le discernement et la 
poursuite de la mission de Dieu ».

 Un ministère et un mandat considérables et intimidants 
s’il en est, mais l’archevêque Fred a effectivement aidé notre 
église à mieux comprendre la mission de Dieu pour et dans le 
monde, et il a accompli ceci pendant des moments difficiles.

 L’une des principales réalisations de Mgr Fred est 
le leadership qu’il a exercé afin de guider notre église dans 
l’acceptation de notre part de responsabilité dans le fonc-
tionnement du système des pensionnats indiens. Son en-
gagement indéfectible en faveur de la réconciliation avec les 
Canadiens autochtones - et en particulier avec les autoch-
tones anglicans - a contribué à créer les conditions propices à 
l’émergence d’une église autochtone autodéterminée.

 L’archevêque Fred a également été un ami fidèle du 
diocèse de Québec et nous avons été ravis de l’accueillir à cinq 
reprises dans notre coin de pays de l’Église anglicane du Canada 
au cours des trois dernières années.

 Il nous fera le grand honneur de nous rendre visite 
à nouveau lors de l’une de ses dernières visites pastorales en 
tant que primat avant sa retraite. L’archevêque Fred sera l’invité 
d’honneur plus tard ce mois-ci lorsque la paroisse de Gaspé 
célébrera son bicentenaire.

 J’ai eu le privilège de servir avec lui en tant que membre 
du personnel national du Synode général et, plus récemment, en 
tant que confrère, et j’ai appris à l’apprécier comme un disciple 
dévoué de Jésus-Christ qui ne veut rien de plus « pour notre 
église bien-aimée » (comme il aime tant l’appeler), qu’elle soit 
aussi fidèle et engagée que possible pour révéler le royaume de 
Dieu à travers ce vaste pays.

 Un autre ministère important qui se terminera cet été 
est celui de James Sweeny, rédacteur en chef par intérim de la 
Gazette diocésaine. Jim occupe le poste de rédacteur en chef 
par intérim depuis 2015. Il a également été rédacteur en chef de 
notre vénérable journal diocésain pendant une décennie à partir 
du début des années 2000.

 La Gazette diocésaine est publiée de façon continue 
depuis 1894, ce qui en fait l’une des plus anciennes publications 
religieuses au Canada. Ce journal reste le moyen le plus efficace 
de rejoindre les anglicans de l’est et du centre du Québec, et je 
suis très reconnaissant à Jim de son engagement indéfectible à 
faire en sorte que la Gazette diocésaine soit publiée à temps et 
soit disponible à travers tout le diocèse pendant toute l’étendue 
de son mandat. 

 La Gazette diocésaine et l’Anglican Journal prendront 
leur pause estivale en juillet et en août, les deux publications 
étant de retour en septembre.

 D’ici là, je prie pour que vous puissiez, au cours de 
votre été, bénéficier de moments de repos, de détente, de res-
sourcement et de renouveau.
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faithful reflections
By Louisa Blair

 Luca della Robbia’s Cantoria, ca. 1435, Museo 
dell’Opera del Duomo, Florence. Photo by Ricardo 
André Frantz. CC BY-SA 3.0.

My Song is Love Unknown

Then I heard every creature 
in heaven and on earth and 
under the earth and in the 
sea, and all that is in them, 
singing…       
Revelations 5:13

When my great-aunt was 
moved into a nursing home, 
they used to put her to bed at 
about six in evening, and she 
couldn’t get out. The sheets 
trapped her there until morn-
ing. With only the resources 

of her own mind to entertain 
her, she sang all the hymns 
she knew.

Her grandfather had been a 
music hall singer in Northern 
England. But some time in 
the early 19th century he had 
a dramatic religious conver-
sion and left the sin-drenched 
life of the music hall behind. 
He became a Baptist mission-
ary and was sent to preach 
to the rowdy British troops 
at Quebec. And from his 
conversion on, no-one in 
his very musical family was 
ever allowed to play or sing 
anything again, except reli-
gious music. So you can bet 
my great-aunt and her eight 
siblings belted out hymns all 
day long. She probably knew 
the whole Baptist hymn book 
by heart, which is what saved 
her in the prison of her bed.

When I was growing up, we 
sang hymns every Sunday in 
the little church of St. Mar-
garet’s, in Addington, Kent. 
My father, the Baptist son, 
and the priest, an Irishman, 
vied for who could sing 
the hymns the most lustily. 
During the week at school, 
we sang hymns at assembly 
every morning. During the 
headmistress’s pious dronings 
we sat on the floor extract-
ing the remotest potential for 
lewdness out of the hymns 
to illustrate in the margins 
of our hymnbooks. We were 
that desperate. When I got 
home from school, I would 
play through the hymnbook 

on the piano to avoid doing 
my homework. That’s how I 
learned to sight-read. I have 
been playing, singing and il-
lustrating hymns all my life.

It’s a funny thing, singing 
hymns, if you think about it. 
We praise our God by mak-
ing uppy-downy noises with 
our throats along with other 
people making exactly the 
same uppy-downy noises 
around us. Or else we make 
different noises, but noises 
that seem to sound okay 
together (I’m an alto). Yet I 
spend a large part of my life 
doing this throat-jumping ac-
tivity. At Christmas and Easter 
I do it for days on end. I do it 
at weddings, I do it at funer-
als. In fact I hope you’ll do it 
at mine (I want “Fairest Lord 
Jesus”, and “My Song is Love 
Unknown”).

Hymns can cause mas-
sive ruptures in church life. 
People can get furious if they 
are asked to sing a hymn they 
don’t know. Or roll their eyes 
at one with militaristic over-
tones (“Onward Christian sol-
diers”) or sexist assumptions 
(“God of Our Fathers”). Some 
want to stop the hymn before 
all eight verses are sung, oth-
ers are livid unless we sing 
them to the very end. Some 
want them to clip along, 
others like to draw them out. 
Others don’t sing them at all, 
and would probably like to be 
doing something else, I don’t 
know, I can’t really imagine.

But hymns are also what 
break down our resistance. 
I arrive at church having 
slithered along on the sur-
face of life all week, pursu-
ing my individual ambitions 
and compulsions, grooming 
my image, dodging blame or 
wallowing in guilt, resolutely 
defended from anything that 
might resemble an invitation 
from Jesus. Then suddenly 
I’m singing something, say, 
we sang at my father’s funeral. 
Singing along with all these 
people, many of whom were 
there, who knew him, who’ve 
lost people of their own, and 
who share my hope that they 
are singing with us, along 
with every creature in heaven 
and on earth and under the 
earth and in the sea. The tears 
are running down my face, 
but no-one minds, they’ve 
seen me doing it before, 
they’ll see me doing it again. 
I’ve known this hymn since 
I was a child, and now I’m 
just a kid again, we all are, 
back singing our hearts out 
to Jesus, who’s still there after 
all, and always will be.

Burst into jubilant song with 
music; 
make music to the LORD with 
the harp, 
with the harp and the sound of 
singing, 
with trumpets and the blast of 
the ram’s horn— 
shout for joy before the LORD, 
the King. 
Let the sea resound, and every-
thing in it, the world, and all 
who live in it.

                                                  Ronald Owen 1926-2019

  The Reverend Ron Owen 
passed away peacefully at Grace 
Village, Sherbrooke, on April 
22nd, 2019, at the age of 93. 
He was the son of the late Roy 
Owen and the late Jane Melrose.

  Ronald leaves to mourn his 
nieces and nephews: Betty 
(Dustin), Mike (Jennifer) and 
Fern (Russell), a good friend 

Jennifer Campbell, other relatives and friends.

 Teaching was the primary vocation for Ron. He taught 
French at Bishop’s College School in Lennoxville, where he 
also served as the head of the language department and as a 
housemaster. 

 Ordained to the deaconate in 1977, he was the Deacon 
in charge of All Saints Parish in Hereford. When that parish 
was expanded to become the Border Parish and included a 
church in Vermont and one in New Hampshire he worked 
with that ministry team serving all three churches. 

 A service of thanksgiving for his life and ministry was 
held at St George’s Church, Lennoxville on May 1, 2019. 

 Well done, good and faithful servant, enter thou into the joy 
of thy Lord (Matthew 25:23)

The famous “Jesus of the Rubber Boots” triptych has been remounted. 
Located behind the altar of Holy Trinity, Grosse Isle, Magdelen Islands are the beau-
tiful stained-glass windows that have just been placed in new frames. The original 
frames had rotted. These windows are quite famous locally and are an attraction 
with visitors to the islands. Information submitted by Pam Keating and Cynthia 
Patterson. Photo by Bruce Myers.
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Gleanings
Gleanings is a monthly column by Meb Reisner Wright, the diocesan historian, 
who delves in to the back issues of the Quebec Diocesan Gazette to present us with 
interesting nuggets of our past.

tive of remarkably ambitious initiatives. His final lecture, aimed squarely at the 
clergy in attendance, was titled: “What the Community has a right to expect from 
the Church.” 

 The practical issues of farming itself formed part of the curriculum, both 
from a business perspective and that of agricultural expertise of various kinds. 
Professor H. Barton’s four lectures dealt with “Farm Accounting,” “Farm Manage-
ment,” “Horsemanship,” and “Livestock Selection,” while Professor H. Summer-
by’s four topics ranged from “Agricultural practice in Quebec and its trends,” to 
seminars on cereal and foraging crops. Mr A.G. Taylor’s six presentations concen-
trated on poultry: from breeding and feeding for egg production, to incubation 
and brooding, concluding with “Fattening, Killing and Marketing.”

 The program took advantage of the specialized facilities at the College as 
well. Professor T.G. Bunting’s three presentations culminated in a lecture on “The 
work of the Horticultural Department, Macdonald College” the other two includ-
ing talks on “Beautifying the grounds of the Rural School, Church and Home,” 
and “The Family’s Fruit and Vegetable Garden.” 

 The most intriguing part of the program, however, was the segment of-
fered by Mr E.C. Lindeman: namely ‘Play and Recreation’ which was divided into 
two sections: ‘Lectures and Demonstrations.’ 

lthough the ‘Lectures’ dealt with such abstract subjects as “The modern theory of 
play and its relation to the fundamental instincts” from the standpoints of ‘biol-
ogy,’ ‘psychology,’ and ‘sociology,’ he soon got down to such practical applications 
as “a play program for rural communities,” the relationship between a “program 
of physical education” and “community health.” and the benefits of “community 
singing and community drama.” A discussion period was to follow centring on 
“local problems of a recreational nature...with a view of offering solutions.” 

 A description of the ‘Demonstration’ segment followed. Each day there 
would be a demonstration of ‘games and other recreational activities’—“Games 
for a Community Picnic,” “Games for the Home and School,” “Group Games,” 
“Mass Athletics,” “Relay Races,” “Ball Games,” and, finally, “Singing, Stunts and 
Miscellaneous Activities.” By implication, participants would be expected to join 
into each of the above as it was demonstrated—as a sort of ‘learn by doing’ activ-

ity.

Clearly, the Summer School as a whole offered a 
very full program to be covered in a mere nine 
days!

Costs for those attending—especially in light of 
present-day prices—seem very modest. Accom-
modation was to be in the College residences: 
“$1.00 per day or $10.00 for the course, two 
in a room with single beds.” There were a few 
single rooms, “occupants of which will be 
charged $2.00 extra.” 

 “Payment for board and lodging must be 
paid in advance,” the article emphasized. “Those 
who receive bursaries to cover the expenses of 
their course must present their certificate on 
arrival to the Bursar in lieu of payment.” It is 

difficult to imagine that one would need to apply for support to meet an expen-
diture of ten or even twelve dollars, but such was the state of clerical stipends in 
1919.

 If a record of how many of the Diocesan clergy attended this program, 
who they were, of what age group and in which parishes they had been placed 
ever existed, it certainly did not make its way into the pages of the Gazette, but at 
least we may be thankful that such a full description of the Summer Schoolitself 
did so, for it shows the awareness of the authorities of the day that rural clergy 
needed special support. 

 At a time when so much was expected from the parish priest—especially 
as a leader in the community—it is heartening to know that resources such as 
this were placed within reach of those serving in the rural parishes of the Dio-
cese.

 

  Just as present-day professionals are expected to follow programs of 
‘continuing education’, clergy in the Diocese of Quebec—especially those 
serving parishes in the country—were encouraged to brush up their skills, or 
acquire new ones, at a Summer School designed for their specific needs. 

 The July issue of the Diocesan Gazette carried an article on a program 
offered at Macdonald College “intended to give instruction and inspiration to the 
rural minister and all those interested in country life who devote or may devote 
part of their time and energy to the development of the rural community.”

 The program was scheduled to take place on the Macdonald Campus of 
McGill University, Ste Anne de Bellevue, from August 5thto 14th, 1919, partici-
pants expected to arrive the day before.

 “In order to encourage the clergy who are ministering to Rural Com-
munities to take advantage of the privileges offered at this Summer School,” 
the article continued, “the Joint Board of the Co-operating Theological Colleges 
[affiliated with McGill University] is offering a number of Bursaries, covering the 
expenses for board at the college to those clergy who are regular attendants at 
Summer School.”

 Clearly, the program would be sufficiently broad-based to be appropriate 
for clergy (and interested lay people) in a number of protestant denominations 
rather than just one, but as “daily devotional exercises” were to be conducted by 
Canon Louis Norman Tucker, who had been serving in the Diocese of Montreal 
for many years, it can be assumed that there would be a strong Anglican flavour 
to these Services. 

 Besides Canon Tucker 
(who would also be leading ten 
sessions varying in subject matter 
from “Child Welfare” and “Widows 
Allowances” to “The Care of the 
Feebleminded,” “Juvenile Delin-
quency,” “The Minister in the Ru-
ral Community,” and “The Church 
in the Nation,” there were eight 
other gentlemen offering from two 
to ten lectures each. Of these, the 
majority (five) were described as 
‘Professor’ and three simply as ‘Mr.’ 
Canon Tucker seems to have been 
the only cleric among them.

 At this period, the clergy 
were expected to play a significant 
role in education, and some of the 
courses were aimed specifically at rural schools. Mr J.E. McOuat’s two lectures 
were titled “The Rural School Problem in Quebec”, and “Ways and Means of 
Helping the Rural School (illustrated).” Professor Sinclair Laird’s two lectures 
covered “Quebec School Problems” generally.
 
 Training for taking a leadership role in the rural community was not 
neglected and it should not be forgotten that local clergy were expected to take 
a leading role in community organizations, especially in country districts where 
the local minister and the local notary might well have been the only persons 
with much education in the surrounding region. Professor John Phelan’s ten lec-
tures touched on such topics as ‘the Human Factor’ and ‘the Educational Factor’ 
among “Factors in Rural Organization,” as well as “Principles and Methods of 
Rural” as well as “Community Organization.” One lecture dealt with “Rural Or-
ganization applied to Provincial and Dominion Interests” while another covered 
“The Discovery, Development and Training of Rural Leadership”—both sugges-
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